
 
 

 

 
 

 
 
Growth Board response to recommendations of the Growth Board Scrutiny Panel  
Recommendations made on 16th March 2021 
 
The Growth Board is requested to provide a response to the recommendations of the Scrutiny Panel for decision at its meeting on 22 March 
2021.  

 

Recommendation Agree?  Comment 

Recommendation 1: That the Growth Board 
ensures the Oxfordshire Growth Needs 
Assessment work is published as soon as 
that work is completed; or clarify the reasons 
and timescale for publishing it as part of the 
Oxfordshire Plan 2050 Regulation 18 Part 2 
public consultation. 
 

Partial The OGNA work is not yet finalised as the consultants with officers review the 
findings in the light of the pandemic. It is the intention that once completed the 
OGNA will be a key evidence base for the Regulation 18 Part 2 consultation 
of the Oxfordshire Plan 2050. The OGNA will not seek to prescribe growth but 
will offer a range of three scenarios and invite consultees to reflect upon what 
would be appropriate for the future of Oxfordshire. The Board is content to 
publish the OGNA when it is complete but in practice, given the tight 
timescales for the Regulation 18 Part 2 consultation later this year it does not 
practically see that this will be possible significantly before the consultation 
and believes that the fact that the OGNA will be published alongside the 
consultation will give both appropriate context for the OGNA and time to 
reflect and respond. 
 

Recommendation 2: That the Growth Board 
clarifies how it intends to increase the 
consideration of environmental issues 
through the development of the Oxfordshire 
Plan 2050 and wider programmes of work. 
 

Agree The Oxfordshire Plan 2050 Regulation 18 Part 2 consultation will be 
structured under the following sections; addressing climate change, improving 
environmental quality, providing homes and creating jobs, creating strong and 
healthy communities and planning for sustainable travel and connectivity.  
These themes ensure that environmental issues are given due priority. The 
Oxfordshire Plan Team has already drawn on strong environmental 
representations made through the Regulation 18 Part 1 consultation, and 
wider Open Thought engagement opportunities, to inform the Part 2 
consultation in Summer 2021, which will provide another opportunity to listen 
and reflect on feedback from a wide range of respondents.   
 



 
 

 

Concerning the Growth Board’s wider programmes, there continues to be a 
substantial focus and priority given to environmental considerations within the 
Board’s work. We know from a range of engagement activities and 
consultation exercises that this must be an area of priority and there is good 
evidence that this is being taken seriously. We believe our messaging has 
been consistent that the environment is of the upmost importance, as shown 
through various outputs including: The Strategic Vision, recent Board 
agendas, press releases, letters to HM Government, our Open Thought 
Platform, Terms of Reference. Healthy Place Shaping work, OxIS Scope, Arc 
Environment Principles and membership changes. The establishment of an 
Environment Advisory Group and a Local Nature Partnership will add to 
Oxfordshire’s capacity to look at these issues in more detail, with grater input 
from a range of partners. The Scrutiny Panel’s challenge in this area over 
recent years has been helpful in shaping our approach. There remains room 
for improvement and to evolve however, and we will continue to do that.  

Recommendation 3: That the Growth Board 
undertake further work to understand the 
impact that changes in local rail services do 
and may have in the future on modal shift, 
particularly with regards to personal car use, 
to help inform the 2022 Local Transport and 
Connectivity Plan (LTCP) and future business 
cases for rail investment. There should be 
cross referencing between the rail study and 
the LTCP. 
 
i. Especially the A40 Oxford – Witney rail 

corridor should be considered since traffic 
in these areas will continue to rise with the 
reduction of services in northwest of the 
Cotswolds railway line bringing in traffic 
from areas such as Charlbury.  

 
ii. In addition, consideration should also be 

given to the building of new stations on 
existing lines especially in areas such as 

Partial The A40 Witney to Oxford rail corridor is not within the scope of the ORCS 
agreed by the Growth Board, Department for Transport and other 
partners.  The outputs of the ORCS work have identified a programme of 
priority investments to support planned growth, particularly focused on the 
core rail corridor through Oxford station.  This investment is needed to provide 
the capacity for other identified rail enhancements, including the planned 
upgrade of the North Cotswold Line (which includes the development of 
Hanborough as rail hub with up to 4 trains an hour).  This remains the priority 
project for rail investment in West Oxfordshire, and an updated business case 
for this significant corridor upgrade has recently been submitted to 
Government.   
 
Any further development of the rail network would be a much longer term 
proposal, and new or additional train services would require additional rail 
capacity on the wider network.  This is beyond the scope and timescale of the 
rail investment identified in the ORCS.  It would need to be considered in the 
context of any future development identified through the Oxfordshire Plan 
2050, and could potentially be included in the updated Oxfordshire Rail 
Strategy which would form part of the Local Transport & Connectivity Plan, 
which also extends to 2050.  Should the feasibility study work for Witney to 
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Kidlington-Begbroke-Yarnton where there 
are large scale development plans.                  

 

Oxford be agreed, the Growth Board would obviously be kept informed of its 
progress and conclusions. 
 
To support modal shift on the A40 corridor, and directly support planned 
growth in the area, the agreed A40 Science Transit and Housing 
Infrastructure Fund Schemes are currently being progressed, which are linked 
to specific Government funding streams and delivery deadlines.  These would 
provide a transformative enhancement to this established bus/rapid transit 
corridor, including significant dedicated bus priority (which would lead to a 
reduction in bus journey times and increase in reliability compared to today) 
and a new Park & Ride site, work on which is well advanced with scheme 
delivery taking place over the next few years.  Whilst these (and associated 
development plans) may not be compatible with the suggested rail corridor as 
it is currently envisaged, any proposal for a new railway line would require 
different options and route alignments to be considered, which would 
presumably form part of the feasibility work if the funding bid is successful. 
 

Recommendation 4: That the Growth Board 
take steps to ensure that the Strategic Vision 
is supported by a communications strategy 
containing appropriately concise and 
engaging literature especially summarising 
the vision in a one-page format and user-
friendly language. 
 

Agree It is our intention to have a communication plan for the Strategic Vision and to 
develop material tailored to different audiences once a final text has been 
agreed. For example, it is intended that we will produce a one-page summary 
for wider distribution. 

Recommendation 5: That the Growth Board 

recognise that the following statement 

contained within the Strategic Vision could be 

misunderstood as a justification for using a 

narrow definition of growth: “Growth can be 

defined narrowly in terms of expansion in 

numbers of homes and jobs and economic 

output.” The Panel recommends that this is 

revised to assert that growth can and should 

be defined in a more holistic way, as intended 

through the “good growth” definition set out in 

Not 
agree 

The Board’s view is that paragraphs 2.2 and 2.3 of the Strategic Vision set out 
that Good Growth - the Board’s definition of what growth for Oxfordshire 
should look like - is set out clearly in the Vision as encompassing a wider set 
of parameters than is suggested. The Vision states that “Rather than seeing 
economic, social and environmental objectives as competing demands that 
need to be balanced, our approach for Oxfordshire is to align and integrate 
these priorities, so that economic progress benefits business, society and the 
environment.” 
 
The Board also believes that the definition of Good Growth encompasses 
terms such as clean growth (which is referenced in the document) and 



 
 

 

the Vision. Consideration should also be 

given to whether the definition of Good 

Growth can be moved to an earlier position in 

the document, and whether mentions of 

prosperity and clean growth can be more 

frequently referenced throughout the 

document. 

prosperity, which are narrower in their meaning than the Good Growth 
definition in the Vision aspires to. Finally, the Board notes the point about 
reordering the Vision but are content that it offers an appropriate balance, 
however when developing the communication tools to deliver the Vison, the 
point made will be considered. 

Recommendation 6: That the Growth Board 

makes clear through the Oxford to Cambridge 

Arc Executive Group that local planning 

decisions should remain as a matter for local 

planning authorities through the plan making 

process. Any proposal from HM government 

to reduce local democratic accountability and 

oversight with respect to planning would be 

strongly opposed. Similarly, any future 

proposals concerning HM Government’s 

plans for the emerging Arc “Growth Body” 

and the Arc Spatial Framework must have 

local accountability, oversight and 

engagement built into its structure. 

Partial The Growth Board agrees that planning decisions should be taken at the right 

level, with local decisions taken by local planning authorities, and that HM 

Government should continue to engage with Arc leaders to ensure their 

proposals are informed by local views. The Board believes that it would be 

prudent to await greater detail concerning HM Government’s proposals for the 

Arc Growth Body, as much of this remains unclear, before a view is taken on 

its role, structure and engagement mechanisms. The point is well made and 

agreed with however that there should be a route for making local views 

heard.    

 

 


